OAK PARK and RIVER FOREST HIGH SCHOOL 201 N. Scoville Ave., Oak Park, Illinois 60302

BOARD OF EDUCATION INSTRUCTION COMMITTEE OF THE WHOLE MEETING

Thursday, April 17, 2008 Immediately Following the Special Board Meeting Board Room

AGENDA

I.	Call to Order	Dr. Dietra D. Millard
II.	Approval of Minutes	Phil Prale
III.	Update on Reading Lab	Phil Prale
IV.	Update on Student Achievement Plans	Attila J. Weninger Phil Prale
V.	Discussion: Evaluation Measures for Achievement Initiatives	Dr. Dietra D. Millard
VI.	Textbook Approval	Amy Hill
VII.	Additional Instructional Matters for Committee Information/Deliberation	Dr. Dietra D. Millard

Copies to:

Instruction Committee Members, Dr. Dietra D. Millard, Chair

Board Members Administrators

Director of Community Relations and Communications

Oak Park and River Forest High School 201 N. Scoville Oak Park, IL 60302

An Instruction Committee of the Whole Board March 13, 2008

An Instruction Committee meeting of the Whole Board was held on Thursday, March 13, 2008 in the Board Room. Dr. Millard opened the meeting at 7:35 a.m. Committee members present were Valerie J. Fisher, Dr. Ralph H. Lee (arrived at 7:45 a.m.), Dr. Dietra D. Millard, and Sharon Patchak Layman (arrived at 8:25 a.m.). Also present were: Dr. Attila J. Weninger, Superintendent; Jason Edgecombe, Assistant Superintendent for Human Resources; Cheryl Witham, Chief Financial Officer; Phil Prale, Assistant Superintendent for Curriculum and Instruction; Amy Hill, Director of Instruction; and Gail Kalmerton, Executive Assistance/Clerk of the Board.

Visitors included: Kay Foran, O.P.R.F.H.S. Director of Community Relations and Communications; Claudia Sahagun, Richard Mertz, Debbie Neuman, Emily Foley, Steve Gevinson, division heads (all departed at 8:00 a.m.); Richard Deptuch, Assistant Principal for Student Services; Fred Galluzzo, Counselor; James Paul Hunter, Faculty Senate Chair; Barbara Nelson, PTO Chair; Terry Dean of the *Wednesday Journal*.

Discussion of Course Selection Process for Incoming Ninth Graders

At the request of a Board of Education member, Mr. Prale invited the Division Heads to provide information regarding course selection for incoming ninth graders.

A summary of the process is as follows:

1) Freshman Orientation: Course selection packets were distributed. Don

Vogel encouraged parents to speak with the Division Heads prior to meeting with their

counselors in February. Of note, approximately 80

percent of the parents participated in the orientation.

2) Class of 2012 Open House: Parents were provided an opportunity to talk with

Division Heads regarding course placement.

3) Counselors Meeting: The last week of February, counselors provided

information to the parents, including the fact that the Division Heads are the persons parents must talk

with about overrides.

Discussion ensued.

Q: How do parents get the override form?

A: They are included in the course selection packet.

- Q: Is the form online? If not, why not?
- A: No, the form is not online because the District wants to keep the form proprietary. The forms, however, can be sent via regular mail or e-mailed in a PDF format.
- Q: How do middle school teachers share information about the students with the high school?
- A: It is through a checklist from each of the divisions. It includes a comment section and descriptors of the skill sets. Many Division Heads also have direct conversations with the middle school teachers about individual students.
- Q: Do middle school teachers make recommendations?
- A: No, they make comments in the comment section. Sometimes the words "information" and "placement" are used in ways that make that course selection process less clear. Middle school teachers provide "information" regarding course selection, but it is the high school's responsibility to make the course selection. Division Heads know the skill level that a student must have to succeed in high school classes. Ms. Neuman added that if a student were placed correctly in a class, he/she should be able to earn an A. It was suggested that the correct language be used across all districts, as part of the Counselors' PowerPoint presentation and included in the *Academic Catalog*.

Communication between the middle school teacher, parent and the Division Head is extremely important. When asked how many phone calls, emails, etc. Division Heads get from parents asking to change the recommendation upwards, the responses were as follows: English- 26; Science - 28; Math - more than 50 with the summer step-up program conversations; and World Languages - 8 to 10.

When asked how many phone calls, emails, etc., are received from parents asking the division to change the recommendation downward, the responses were as follows: Science - 1; Math - 1; World Languages - 2.

When asked why District 200 would make a course selection that differs from a comment from the middle school, Division Heads replied that it varies by division. In math, teachers are asked for math data points that show a student's conceptual knowledge. In order to succeed in a class, students must have a specific knowledge basis and the District relies on the Division Heads to know the appropriate placement for students with certain skill sets.

Dr. Gevinson stated that parents often call asking if the District has the correct information about their child, as they want to have a conversation. Fewer phone calls are now received, a possible indication that more division heads are adopting English's protocol of speaking with each middle school teacher, one by one. Ms. Foley acknowledged that there has been a 50 percent decrease in overrides over the past five years in science.

Mr. Deptuch reported that several years ago eighth-grade teachers were asked which course they would recommend. The process used now has produced more accurate course selection. Eighth-grade teachers did not want to make recommendations and objected to filling out profile sheets; however, a year later they developed that same format to be used with the transitioning of elementary children to middle school.

- Q: Of the overrides requested, how many were from African-American families.
- A: The number was disproportionately low.
- Q: How can the District make this process clearer to the parents? It has been four years since the last Joint Board of Education meeting with District 97. Ms. Fisher was surprised that District 97 expressed huge concerns regarding transition issues; she felt there was a misunderstanding.
- A: Dr. Weninger suggested creating a chart similar to the school's appeals chart.

PSAE Plans

Ms. Hill provided the following written summary of the testing arrangements for the PSAE on April 23 and 24.

Test Registration

- On Wednesday, April 2, all juniors will register for the PSAE-ACT.
- That same day, all freshmen, sophomores, and seniors will participate in one of two surveys: the Illinois Youth Survey or a school climate survey.

April 23-24 Testing

On Wednesday, April 23 and Thursday, April 24, we will conduct standardized testing of our freshmen, sophomores, and juniors.

- No classes will meet on these two days.
- Seniors will not attend on these two days.
- Testing will take place in classrooms.
- Faculty and staff will be assigned to proctor tests and/or to serve in supporting roles.

Wednesday, April 23

- Freshmen will take the pre-ACT PLAN test.
- Sophomores will take an instructional ACT.
- Juniors will take Day 1 of the PSAE (ACT Plus Writing).
- Tentative student dismissal time is 12:30.
- Divisional staff development activities will occur from 1:00-3:04.

Thursday, April 24

- Freshmen will engage in career and course orientation activities with their counselors and with faculty from Fine and Applied Arts and Business Education.
- Sophomores will take practice WorkKeys Reading and Math tests.

- Juniors will take Day 2 of the PSAE (WorkKeys Reading and Math tests and ISBE science test).
- Tentative student dismissal time is 11:00.
- Divisional staff development activities will occur from 11:00-3:04.

Other Logistics

- Each grade level will test on a different floor and/or a different area of the building to minimize potential disruptions from variations in testing schedules.
- Students will be assigned to classrooms in groups of 25-30.
- Students testing with accommodations will test in locations least likely to be disrupted by the end of standard-time testing.
- Special Education faculty and staff will proctor students testing with accommodations.

Discussion ensued:

- Q: What is the Illinois Youth Survey?
- A: It is a survey about drug and alcohol use, issues about safety in the community and in the building, if the students have access, what is the access, etc. This survey is given across the state.
- Q: Will a climate survey be given?
- A: No, Ms. Hill is continuing to work on the data from the previous climate survey as well as determining how it will be used.
- Q: Are there any recommendations on the concerns that were identified?
- A: Ms. Hill will be prepared to make recommendations after the data is mined further.
- Q: Will the survey tell us where to work?
- A: Ms. Hill brought a subset of the data that related to adult behaviors. Students were asked about disrespect from adults to students. Students were asked about prejudice, inconsistent application of rules, etc., within certain subgroups.

MSAN/RPC Winter Meeting Update

Mr. Prale provided the following written material.

"Minority Student Achievement Network participation for the high school includes attendance at national conferences, Governing Board, and Research Practitioner Council (RPC) meetings. The most recent RPC meeting was held February 27 and 28 in Rosemont.

The 2008 Annual Conference will be held in Madison, Wisconsin June 24-26, 2008. Keynote speakers will include Gloria Ladsen-Billings and Ron Ferguson.

- Districts were asked to identify speakers from their schools to lead breakout sessions in one or more of the conference strands: literacy, math, relationships, equity and access, inclusive education/disproportionality.
- The Student Conference will be held in Madison on September 25-27, 2008.
- Christine Fowler Mack of Cleveland Heights reported on the November Literacy Mini-Conference.
- The group participated in an activity that modeled critical friend protocols.
- The new MSAN website was previewed and discussion included the status of the shared database housed at WCER.
- On Thursday, the RPC had a discussion of de-tracking efforts across districts. Discussion included the Rockville Centre School's experience with de-tracking and the experience of representatives from the Brookline schools who visited Rockville Centre Schools.
- Madeline Hafner, Executive Director of MSAN, shared a brief overview of detracking literature. In short, she noted that student achievement increases when academic standards are increased. She also noted that less research existed on changing belief systems of teachers. More research exists on differentiated curriculum and instruction.
- The RPC agreed to take the issue of de-tracking up in more detail at additional meetings."

Mr. Prale recommended that the Board of Education continue its support of District 200 efforts in MSAN and consider attending the national conference in June.

Discussion ensued. Dr. Lee asked for information that would enable him to follow what was discussed, e.g., the last three bullet points of Mr. Prale's materials and de-tracking efforts across the districts, including some of the literature mentioned, as it seemed to be in the exploratory phase. Mr. Prale offered to provide articles written about Rockville Centre, which has pursued de-tracking its programs. Dr. Lee asked if Rockville Centre had evaluated that initiative. Mr. Prale offered to distribute the information regarding Rockville Center to all Instruction Committee members. Mr. Prale also offered a summary on the presentations at the 2006 MSAN National Conference.

Two transcripts were presented, one from 2006 and one from 1986. The 1986 students from Rockville Centre with their terminal math and English classes as being basic and regular and in 2006 students finishing up with AP Calculus. Discussion ensued about what it would take all students coming through that high school in the past twenty years to obtain an International Baccalaureate (IB) diploma or pass the Regent Exams. It was determined that the achievement of students in the earliest grades had to be addressed. Strong commitments were made by the community, the administration, and the faculty that no student would go through the program and not have AP Calculus and IB English. Considerable time was spent on curriculum interventions, e.g., developing curriculum and rethinking how math was taught in the lower grades. Rockville Centre High School has a different demography than OPRF, for example it is smaller, approximately half the size of OPRF. Also, O.P.R.F.H.S. does not have the IB curriculum; it has the Advanced Placement Program.

- Q: How does the de-tracking concept fit in?
- A: All students access the accelerate level; there are no basic or regular track classes.
- Q: Can this only be done if it is a total K-12 Program, as opposed to starting at the ninth grade?
- A: It is more easily accomplished with a K-12 system, but it could accomplished in District 200's system. However, it would likely be more difficult and it is even more complicated when there are multiple elementary districts. The administration at O.P.R.F.H.S. spends much time communicating with sender districts to improve student achievement; the sender districts are supportive.

Dr. Lee was encouraged by everything he heard.

- Q: Is there anything that prevents O.P.R.F.H.S. from taking advanced math classes and making them block classes, just as Algebra Block 1 and 2.
- A: The most significant challenge would be accessing enough time. Blocks are challenging in the current school day schedule. Once a course takes two periods, it leaves a student with less flexibility in his/her schedule. If the school had a nine- or ten-period day, then there would be more opportunities. The school could explore after school programs, however.

Ms. Patchak-Layman added that the school was not limited to having students in the building for just eight periods. If the staff were staggered, classes could go to four or five o'clock. Mr. Prale stated that would be a contractual issue for teachers. Ms. Patchak-Layman noted that many students must work and the school could move the whole schedule from 11 a.m. to 5:00 p.m. Programs do exist in schools that have more flexibility built in. An extended day to offer block schedules for all of the courses being offered could be one avenue to consider if the District's goal is to have children be a part of the advanced curriculum, rather than just targeting the lower achievers. Mr. Prale noted Ms. Witham should be involved in this conversation early as there would likely be significant financial implications. Ms. Patchak-Layman noted that this communication was part of the brainstorming process. One should not initially say something cannot be accomplished. Part of having community and Board of Education communication is to say that all things are possible. While there are considerations, the school districts have many collective dollars. If the goal is stated, then the districts can direct the dollars to get to that goal. Mr. Hunter reported that the District had explored a modified block schedule several years ago. It was found that it would be too expensive and it would drive enrollment in elective courses down. Mr. Prale added that 75 percent of the faculty at the time did not favor it and there was concern from Math and World Language teachers about not having daily practice sessions. Mr. Hunter disagreed with Mr. Prale's assessment that the faculty's opinion about block scheduling was the primary reason the schedule was not adopted. Mr. Hunter felt the financial impact was the more important reason at the time. Ms. Patchak-Layman responded that as things change and the District goes forward, it describes its goals, determines where the emphasis will be, and renewed conversations can begin. Dr. Lee agreed with Ms. Patchak-Layman that these things

were possible; however, in order to do them, one must have a clear idea of exactly how one would do it and what one would have to gain in making the sacrifices. If that assessment is not completed, then there is no basis for going into such a program. Ms. Patchak-Layman continued that when one looks at new staff in terms of longevity and their training, which will be more commonplace, it may not seem so out of the box given what is happening across the country. In response to Mr. Hunter's comment that this would be expensive and drive down electives, Ms. Patchak-Layman stated that one might have team teachers teaching drama tied in with English class work. Often children lose the opportunity to do drama, because they are departmentalized.

Textbook Recommendations

Ms. Hill presented the Mathematics Division recommendation to use of <u>Stats: Modeling</u> the World in the course 247: AP Statistics. The recommended text would replace the current text <u>The Practice of Statistics</u>. The new textbook contains many more real-world applications, which will encourage the students to read the text. Problem sets are more challenging and representative of the AP exam.

The Business Education Department recommends use of <u>Sports & Entertainment Marketing</u> in the course 640/2: Sports and Entertainment Marketing. This first edition soft cover text aligns the course topics as either "sports" or "entertainment," rather than combining the career fields. It is more sensible to teach the areas separately. The recommended text would replace the 2001 edition of the text published by Thomson.

Ms. Hill supported these recommendations.

Dr. Lee commented that he hoped a greater number of students had the opportunity to get into the areas of specialization. He was amazed at the opportunities available, i.e., sports versus entertainment marketing. If one multiplies that opportunity by 200 or 300, one could have descriptions of the opportunities available to the upper half of the achievers in the District. He hoped that in 25 to 30 years lower achievers would have the opportunity to meet their needs, just as the upper half does now.

Ms. Patchak-Layman noted that the readability score for the statistics book was a GL 9 level and she was accustomed to seeing an AP text as being GL 12+. For consistency sake, if other textbooks were more readable, perhaps it would be easier for more students to succeed in AP courses.

It was the consensus of the majority of the Instruction Committee members to recommend that the Board of Education approve theses textbooks at its regular March meeting on the Consent Agenda.

Math Initiatives

Mr. Prale and Ms. Neuman collaborated on the following written material.

"The Math Division has pursued several initiatives in past years in order to improve student achievement results. Two programs are the Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind program and the summer school step-up in math courses.

"The Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind program was described in detail in a February 2007 Board Instruction Committee report. Briefly, the Algebra 1-2 Block course incorporates the Agile Mind Algebra program, an online math curriculum that is interactive and visually oriented. The program helps students solve algebra problems, monitor their own progress, and study for and take exams online. In the Algebra 1-2 Block course at OPRFHS, students have additional class time each week that is equivalent to an extra semester of math each year. Some of that additional time is used for applying to the Agile Mind program. The goal for the regular level ninth grade program is to standardize the teaching and learning in regular level math courses, to prepare students to meet standards on various assessments, and to prepare students for post-secondary mathematics. The Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind program combined with the Algebra program address that goal.

"The many summer school step-up in math courses advance students from the basic to the regular and from the regular to the honors levels. Courses include Pre-Algebra 8 through Advanced Algebra as well as Plane Geometry 1-2.

"Summary of Findings

"Regarding Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind:

- Results for the Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind program as measured by grade distribution show that students enrolled in the Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind program had grades slightly lower than students taking Algebra 1-2.
- Failure rates were similar for both groups Algebra 1-2 Block Agile Mind and Algebra 1-2.
- This distribution is similar to results from the program for last year.
- Differences in grades from last year include some A grades appearing in Algebra 1-2 Block and an increase in the number of students enrolled in Algebra 1-2 Block.

"Regarding Summer Step-Up Math:

- This opportunity started in 2004; enrollment was small in 2004 and 2005 and had little impact. Of the students who took summer courses in 2005 and who are current seniors, two are enrolled in our AP Statistics course, earning a D and C respectively. The other four are enrolled in our Calculus Concepts course, earning an A, C, D and F.
- In 2006 and 2007, a Plane Geometry 1-2 course was offered to motivated and talented students in the Algebra program. Students who take the Plane Geometry summer course have the opportunity to take advanced algebra as sophomores and are better positioned to meet and exceed on the PSAE.
- Eighteen of the twenty current junior students from the 2006 summer class are enrolled in courses typically taken by seniors. All of the eighteen students earned

- a C grade or higher. All of these students have been recommended for AP Calculus AB, AP Statistics or Calculus Concepts for senior year.
- The twenty-four current sophomore students from the 2007 summer class are enrolled in Advanced Algebra class, typically a course for juniors. First semester grades are: 7 As, 9 Bs and 8 Cs. These students will be recommended for College Algebra and Trigonometry or College Algebra and Trigonometry Honors for the coming school year.
- Last year all Integrated Geometry and Algebra Program 2 (IGAP 2) students who had started in the Foundations of Algebra 1-2, basic level program, were invited to take Algebra 2 in summer school. These students have had mixed results in their grade performance this year.
- Last year motivated, stronger math-skilled Foundations of Algebra 2 students were invited to enroll in the summer Algebra 2 program. More positive results are apparent from this group than the IGAP 2 group.
- We anticipate two full-year Plane Geometry classes this summer.
- We will offer Intermediate Algebra F, and Advanced Algebra F in summer school, courses designed for students to move from the regular to honors or honors to accelerated level courses.
- Preliminary results on standardized test scores for students taking step up math courses show promise for meeting state standards in math. More results will be available this summer after 2008 testing is complete.

"Data tables summarizing these results are attached as an appendix.

"Recommendation

- Continue support of both programs.
- Expect follow up reports of achievement test scores in the coming months."

Discussion ensued.

- Q: Is the District looking at staff members who are having an impact as it looks at the curriculum material, because if students do not understand what a teacher is saying, they think about something else?
- A: Agile Mind has a program Academic Youth Development (AYD) which recommends bringing in July B- and C-level students who could be influential to establishing relationships between the students and the teacher to form a bond, and, ultimately, pay more attention in the classroom. That is one specific intervention staff are applying to address the interest issues.
- Q: Does the District talk to junior and senior students to get their feedback? When a student gets a string of D's and then suddenly a B, are they asked what moved him/her? Was it a presentation? Was it something the teacher was doing?
- A: The District does not have a way to speak to those students. It would be a good idea to learn about what classroom experiences allowed them to achieve.

Ms. Patchak-Layman suggested one way of gathering that data would be for students to fill out a survey. Dr. Millard suggested expanding that conversation to students who are and are not achieving.

Dr. Lee noted that the written report made things more concrete for him, e.g., improving student achievement. He believes that the Board of Education is going to have to feel comfortable in deciding how much the District has accomplished in the area of improving student achievement. The Board of Education is going to have to be in a position of judging, in some way, whether the District is meeting the goals of student achievement and what the measurement will be. He used the analogy of diving competition. He has no idea as to how a dive could be judged a 9 or 10, but he understands that those judges have to understand what is involved in diving and the complexity or the difficulty of a certain move. Yet, Board of Education members have taken the position that they are going to be ordinary citizens who do not have to develop any expertise in judging what it is they are trying to judge. He believes that is a mistake. He believes there are certain things that the Board of Education has an obligation to understand that members of the public do not. The Board of Education needs to be able to get into the complexity that the average member of the public does not want to hear. In order to do that, time and effort is necessary to develop that expertise. The Board of Education has not done the work that is necessary to understand what is meant by student achievement. He was not proposing that the Board of Education members become experts, such as Mr. Prale or Ms. Hill or Dr. Spight, but they must still have to understand things that the average taxpayer would not think about doing. He continued that the data tables attached to this report had the grades of each student in a math course. While he found that uninformative, he does not have the expertise to determine if that level of specificity is needed rather than a much broader accord.

Dr. Lee proposed that a subcommittee of two or three board members serve as a subcommittee to the Instruction Committee to work with whomever the Superintendent designated for the following purpose:

- 1) State a specific goal in the Board of Education in the development of expertise in the evaluation of movement in the level of achievement in the District;
- 2) Establish a framework for adopting the measures by which movement in student achievement shall be measured; and
- 3) State the plan by which the Board of Education intends to increase its own expertise in evaluating movement in achievement levels.

He continued that the Board of Education would have to take into consideration the amount of time that Board of Education members have as well as the amount of time the administration has. These are judgments that have to be made in order for these to be realistic, e.g., 1) how much expertise can be expected of the average Board of Education member to evaluate movement in student achievement. He wanted the Board of Education to do this because it has an obligation to learn more than it knows and to be able to evaluate and understand more of what Mr. Prale is saying. He has a very complex level of understanding and reminds the Board of Education that one cannot come up with

a blanket judgment on any issues as they are all complex. Yet, the Board of Education does not have the understanding of the complex issues. He did not propose that the Board of Education become as expert as Mr. Prale is, but just more than they are currently.

Dr. Millard asked for clarification. She felt conflicted about her role as a Board of Education member to say that she needs a certain level of experience. The Board of Education has hired a superintendent and must hold him accountable for the information. She continued that there was no question that the longer she is a Board of Education member, the deeper her understanding of the issues. However, she hears a piece in Dr. Lee's proposal that says Board of Education members need to be educational administrators. She understands why he might want that, but she did not know if it should be her immediate role as a Board of Education member. The Board of Education has Dr. Weninger to hold accountable to achieving that goal.

Dr. Lee clarified that he was not talking about making Board of Education members educational experts. He was not going to tell Mr. Prale he was doing something wrong. He would like both the Board of Education and the administration to come to an agreement on just what measures would be used to measure student achievement, to come to some common understanding as to how specific or gross these measures will be, and to deal with it in an a more organized fashion, rather than a scattergun approach. He felt there was a need to have a common understanding of just how much or how little detail was needed, e.g. for the program for math, he found it hard to say how well the District did. It was a report on what the District is doing, comments on how well some students were doing, yet he did not have a good idea as to whether the program accomplished what it intended to accomplish.

Mr. Prale responded that in public high schools in Illinois, the standard is whether students meet or exceed a single, eleventh grade test. The Board of Education has never adopted a standard, but the Board of Education has reflected on and accepted the information from the State in the School Report Card, which also includes test participation and graduation rates. The District has internal measures that project results further. The Board of Education has asked for interim reports on a semester basis as well as the data tables.

Dr. Lee believed that the Board of Education was at this point because it had not said where it wanted to go originally or how it got there. He believed a concise manner was not communicated to the Administration on how to give reports. Yes, the Board of Education has asked for all kinds of reports in a scattered fashion, but not in an organized way. He believed the Board of Education and the administration need to come up with a common understanding to decide on just what level of complexity the Board of Education agrees it can handle. Because this was not discussed, the Board of Education sits back and the administration tells it what might be valuable. That is not effective. He wanted the Board of Education to be much more deliberate in what it was doing; not to tell the administration what it is doing is wrong, but to have common agreement on what it is the Board of Education intends to do, how much time it expects to spend on doing it,

and the level of complexity. If the Board of Education came to such an agreement, it could be more intelligent in asking for and evaluating the data. He did not believe in just sitting and listening to reports. He believes the Board of Education and the administration can devise something that is reasonable.

Dr. Millard reiterated Dr. Lee's request as being able to measure if something such as an initiative were being successful. The Board of Education has asked and stated that it does not need outcome measures on each of the initiatives. If she does not understand a report, she can say to Dr. Weninger or whomever that something more explicit than what was given was needed. She did not know if she could set out a reasonable measurement of each of the activities to help students do better. She asked if this should be a subcommittee of the Board of Education or should the Board of Education ask Dr. Weninger, in conjunction with the administration, to please look at an initiative and come back with measurable measures. The measurement may be a test score, or the number of students in the activities, or the number of students in honors classes; yet, she did not know if she could construct a tailored measurement for each item. Dr. Lee suggested discussing his proposal before making that decision. Dr. Millard felt she had to rely on the information given as to whether she felt there was an impact on student achievement; that was made clear to Dr. Weninger. Dr. Lee continued that there are now seven separate opinions on what is needed; the Board of Education has not agreed on anything. There was a consensus to continue to discuss this proposal at the next committee meeting.

In continuing the discussion on the math initiatives, Dr. Lee asked Mr. Prale to summarize how well the District did on its goals. Mr. Prale responded that the summer math was accomplishing goals by allowing students to advance. They seem to be attending additional advanced math classes and the students are successful in those classes. The jury is still out on the Agile Mind program. While Professional Development for staff has been positive, the results of this program will not be fully known until the students take the standardized test scores. Dr. Weninger added that the report provided was based on one semester's grades. In another month, the District will not have additional information. Dr. Lee surmised that the District would then continue the program next year. He asked what kind of criteria would be used to determine its continuance.

Ms. Patchak-Layman asked if the students who get A's in Algebra Block and Algebra 1 & 2, know if they could move up to the next level of math. An A usually means that the students have mastered the material in that class to the point that they have exceeded. Mr. Prale responded that they could move up with the summer step-up program. Ms. Patchak-Layman asked why it had to be a summer school concept. Mr. Prale responded that the students would have received certain concepts in advanced freshman math courses, not the Algebra Block 1-2 or Algebra 1-2, which would make it easier to succeed at the accelerate level. Ms. Patchak-Layman asked if the District knew what those concepts were and if there was a learning module to accompany it. Mr. Prale was unsure if it were a learning module in the way she described it, but it was conceivable. Ms. Patchak-Layman asked if the school were in touch with the students who received

A's and wanted them to move up. Mr. Prale stated that would be a discussion between the counselors, the parents, the teachers, and the students. Dr. Weninger stated that the District trusts that the math teachers who have students who are exceeding are telling them to move to the next level; there are students who are doing that who should not move on, however. Ms. Patchak-Layman stated it is a matter of providing checks and balance. The District is not in the situation it is now because everything else was being done correctly. The District can only move up if it does certain steps. She asked if there were a break along the communication trail.

Update on Student Achievement

Dr. Weninger noted that because of the various administrative items he was involved with at that moment, e.g., the principal and assistant principal searches, SEIU issues, etc., a more formalized report would be provided at the regular March Board of Education meeting. He did note the following:

- 1) Names were being collected for the African-American roundtable;
- 2) Names were being solicited for the communication advisory committee;
- 3) Discussions were occurring about the definition of institutional excellence; and
- 4) A review of current initiatives was occurring.

Dr. Weninger informed the Committee members that because one of the three candidates for the principal position had withdrawn, a third candidate would be brought back for the regular cycle of round robin, community forums, etc. He cautioned that the process might not be complete by the regular March Board of Education meeting.

Adjournment

The committee adjourned at 9:47 a.m.

Oak Park and River Forest High School District 200

201 North Scoville Avenue • Oak Park, IL 60302-2296

TO:

Board of Education

FROM:

Phil Prale, with support from Colleen Biggins, Linda Cada, and Carl Spight

DATE:

April 11, 2008

RE:

Update on Reading Lab

BACKGROUND

The focus on reading in the Special Education program was renewed several years ago when teachers began exploring professional development activities to support teaching and learning efforts. Reading across the curriculum, SRA, Lindamood-Bell, and CRISS workshops have all been incorporated in recent years to address student needs and to improve teacher performance. Evidence of improved outcomes includes Special Education students meeting AYP standards in the most recent April 2007 PSAE testing.

However, in order to continue to improve results for teachers and students, a year ago Special Education staff proposed a reading lab that would incorporate four software packages – Lexia, Reading Plus, Soliloquy Reading Assistant, and Kurzweil 3000 – to meet the range of student needs. Teachers use Lexia to address core reading strategies including phonemic awareness, word-attack and comprehension skills. Reading Plus is used to improve comprehension, build fluency, and increase reading rate. Soliloquy Reading Assistant improves prosody, the skill of reading with expression. Kurzweil 3000 is a comprehensive reading, writing, and learning program that reads text to students allowing struggling learners to access content beyond their reading level.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

- Student results from using Lexia have been positive. In the Lexia program, for students who have been introduced to the program, all students have met or on pace to meet individual goals at all levels of the program.
- Using composite grade level equivalent reading score as a measure, and looking at 34 students who have been enrolled in reading classes using the lab and for whom we have start of school and end of first semester scores, the following results have been obtained:
 - ✓ 13 students have added a full year or more of growth during the first semester,
 - ✓ 7 students have made gains from 6 months to one full year during the first semester,
 - ✓ 8 students made gains under 6 months of improvement during the first semester,
 - ✓ 6 students did not make measurable gains during the first semester.
- Students who have used the reading lab have success fractions in English and history classes of .6275, which means that they receive grades of 'A" or 'B" in approximately 5 of 8 situations. The range of success fractions for classes of students was from .415 to .80. This data is used to establish a baseline for student classroom performance.

RECOMMENDATIONS

- Concentrate reading lab efforts using Lexia and Reading Plus software packages. Discontinue using the Soliloquy Reading Assistant software package.
- Continue to monitor student progress in the reading lab.
- Expand use of the reading lab to include regular education classes currently taught in the English Division.

Oak Park and River Forest High School - District 200

201 North Scoville Avenue • Oak Park, IL 60302-2296

TO:

Board of Education

FROM:

Phil Prale

DATE:

April 11, 2008

RE:

Update on Plans to Improve Student Achievement

BACKGROUND

Administrators and faculty have begun planning for the 2008-2009 school year. Instructional Council members have met to consider action steps to increase the achievement results for students in the regular and basic freshman programs.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

- Using results from the EXPLORE test students and their course enrollments were identified and reviewed as to how to work best with these students.
- Division Heads will determine the teachers for these students. When possible, schedulers will
 identify teacher teams looking for as many shared teacher/student sections as possible.
- Division Heads are meeting with teachers to examine ninth grade course curricula to establish guidelines for the ninth grade basic and regular level courses. Division Heads will meet to share the guidelines to see what common expectations can be set for the entire ninth grade program. This will help the effectiveness of any existing teacher teams.
- Teachers and staff will make site visits to area high schools that have adopted PBIS schoolwide. Consideration is being given to expanding PBIS training as a way to support the behavioral expectations and guidelines for the courses.
- Mastery Manager training will be expanded for teachers in ninth grade basic and regular level courses.
- Summer workshops for teachers will be planned as needed. Additional professional development options, such as TESA where teams of teachers observe each other and share instructional strategies for improving student achievement, are under consideration.

NEXT STEPS

Administrators, faculty, and staff will continue to plan for the ninth grade instructional program. Updates will be provided to the board in the coming months. Additional topics for program development, some of which will address goals for students throughout the school, may include the following:

- reading/Literacy Instruction in All Classrooms;
- additional Minutes for Extended Academic Support Options for increasing structured study time include Saturday school, after school, or evening school sessions. Students would need to be identified, scheduled, and encouraged to attend additional sessions;
- counseling and Support Services/Advisory Don Vogel and Rich Deptuch will continue discussions the counselors about advisory ideas;
- creation of a parental support program including a liaison to act as an intermediary between parents and school and increase and improve communication between parents and school;
- the pupil support services program needs to look at a parent outreach program; and
- professional development for all staff that focuses on race and achievement.

Oak Park and River Forest High School District 200

201 North Scoville Avenue • Oak Park, IL 60302-2296

TO:

Board of Education

FROM:

Director of Assessment and Research

DATE:

April 17, 2008

RE:

Textbook Recommendation

BACKGROUND

The Special Education Division recommends use of <u>Practical Mathematics</u>: <u>Consumer Application</u> and <u>Pre-Apprentice Training</u>: <u>A Test Preparation Manual for the Skilled</u> Trades in the course 2187: Career/Consumer Math. The proposed textbook contains pre-tests for each unit that would allow students to comp out of units in which they are proficient. Practical problems relate to adult daily life as consumers. The proposed manual prepares student for union apprenticeship tests. These two texts would supplement one another in the Career/Consumer Math course.

The World Languages Division recommends use of <u>Integrated Chinese</u>, both the textbook and the workbook in the course 446: Chinese 1-2. The text and workbook provide a complete first-year Chinese program incorporating the skills of listening, speaking, reading, and writing. Lessons include pinyin texts, allowing students to focus on both speaking and pronunciation and character recognition.

The Science Division recommends use of <u>Biology</u>: <u>Glencoe Science</u> in the course 509: Essentials of Biology 1-2. This course covers the same concepts as those addressed in Biology 1-2, but in less depth.

SUMMARY OF FINDINGS

The Director of Assessment and Research has reviewed the textbooks and recommends their adoption by the Board of Education. Attached is the Textbook Adoption Form for each of the proposed texts.

RECOMMENDATIONS

It is recommended that the Board of Education approve the adoption of the above-named textbooks for the above-named course.

TEL: (708) 383-0700 WEB: www.oprfhs.org TTY/TDD: (708) 524-5500 FAX: (708) 434-3910

OAK PARK AND RIVER FOREST HIGH SCHOOL **TEXTBOOK ADOPTION FORM**

CURRICULUM:

Division: Special Education Course(s): Career/Consumer Math			
CHECK APPROPRIATE BOX (A copy of the proposed text must accomp		Supplementary Text	
Title: Practical Mathematics: Consumer Appl	ications		
Author(s): Fredrick, Marguerite, et al			
Publisher: Holt, Rinehart & Winston			
Copyright Year: 1998	Edition: Third ISB	N #- <u>0-03-051339-1</u>	
Type of Cover: Hard	OPRFHS Bookstore Cost to Student	:: s @ 14.10 + tax	
Please complete the appropriate portion	below:		
Text replaces the following book:	[Text is in addition to the following b	ook(s) also used in this course:	
Title:	Title: Pre-Apprentice Training	Title:	
Publisher:	Publisher: Jack Martin & Associates	Publisher:	
Year of Adoption:	Year of Adoption:	Year of Adoption	
OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$	OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$	0PRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$	
Reading Level: 5.1 Please Attach Reading Level Documentation Positive Qualities of the Proposed Text: Pre-tests for each unit allow students to come as consumers.		nt. Practical problems relate to adult daily life	
Evidence of Title IX and Cultural Plural Photographs depict persons of various gend			
ENDORSEMENTS: (Signatures are require	ed prior to submission to Director of Ins	struction.)	
Division Curriculum/Textbook/Selection (All Language)	Committee: KiEda		

Division Head: Lenda (Date 9 . 9 ()	= 3/18/08/ 3/21/08	
Director of Instruction:	Date Date	: 212114	

OAK PARK AND RIVER FOREST HIGH SCHOOL TEXTROOK ADOPTION FORM

TEXTBOOK ADOPTION FORM **CURRICULUM:** _ Course(s): Career/Consumer Math Division: Special Education Core Text CHECK APPROPRIATE BOX Supplementary Text (A copy of the proposed text must accompany this form.) Title: Pre Apprentice Training Author(s): Martin, Jack and Mary Serich Publisher: Jack Martin & Associates ISBN #- 0-9649530-1-3 Edition: Copyright Year: 2006 OPRFHS Bookstore Cost to Student: \$_35.00 + tax Type of Cover: Paper Please complete the appropriate portion below: [Text is in addition to the following book(s) also used in this course: Text replaces the following book: Title: Practical Math: Consumer Applications Title: Title: Publisher: Holt Rinehart Winston Publisher: Publisher: Year of Adoption: Year of Adoption Year of Adoption: OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$ 0PRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$ OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$ **QUALITIES OF PROPOSED TEXT:** (Completion of this entire section is mandatory. Attach additional sheets if necessary.) Reading Level: Please Attach Reading Level Documentation. Positive Qualities of the Proposed Text: Earlier edition has been used successfully in many high school and college programs to prepare candidates for union apprenticeship tests. Evidence of Title IX and Cultural Pluralism: There are no photographs or story problems depicting anyone by ethnicity, gender, age, or name. ENDORSEMENTS: (Signatures are required prior to submission to Director of Instruction.) Division Curriculum/Textbook Selection Committee:

Division Head: Lengto Cardo Date: 3 21 08

Director of Instruction: Aug. Seil Date: 3/31/08

OAK PARK AND RIVER FOREST HIGH SCHOOL TEXTBOOK ADOPTION FORM

Division: WORLD LANGUAGES DIVISION

Course Name(s): Chinese 1-2

Date: April 11, 2008		Course Code(s): 446 Grade Level of Course: First-year Chinese		
CHECK APPROPRIATE BOX: (A copy of the proposed text must accompa		☑ Sup	plementary Text	
Title: Integrated Chinese Level 1 Par	t 1 textbook & workbook			
Author(s): Liu/et al				
Publisher: Cheng & Tsui				
_	Edition: Third	ISBN#:	9780887276385/textbook 9780887276408/workbook	
Type of Cover: Soft	OPRFHS Bookstore Cost	to Student:	\$50.35textbook/\$25.50workbook	
Please complete the appropriate portion				
Text replaces the following book:	Text is in addition to the	following boo	ok(s) also used in this course:	
Title:	Title:		Title:	
Publisher:	Publisher:		Publisher:	
Year of Adoption:	Year of Adoption:		Year of Adoption: OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$	
OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$	OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$		OPRIMS BOOKSTORE COST. 3	
QUALITIES OF PROPOSED TEXT (Completion of this entire section is mandate) Reading Level: Text is appropriate to for the first-year Complete Proposed Text: Text provides a complete first-year Chiral Lessons include pinyin texts, allowing sections.	ry. Attach additional sheets if the chinese level.	the skills of	listening, speaking, reading, and writ	ting.
Evidence of Title IX and Cultural Plura. Text contains suitable Chinese vocabula ENDORSEMENTS (Signatures are required prior to submission)	lism: ary and grammar explanatio	ns and includ		
Division Curriculum/Textbook Selection				
<u> </u>			,	
Division Head: C. Sal			Date: 4/11/08	
Director of Assessment & Research:	Aug Ship	,	Date: 4/14/08	
Date of Approval by Board of Educa	tion:		Revise	ed 02/06/08

OAK PARK AND RIVER FOREST HIGH SCHOOL TEXTBOOK ADOPTION FORM

Division: Science		Essen	tials of Biology
	Course Code(s): Grade Level of Co	urse:	10, 11 and 12
Grade Level of Course: 10, 11 and 12 CHECK APPROPRIATE BOX X Core Text Supplementary Text (A copy of the proposed text must accompany this form.)			
Title: Biology Glencoe Science			
Author(s): Biggs, Hagins, et al			
Publisher: McGraw Hill Glencoe			
Copyright Year: 2007 Edition	: ISB	3N #: <u>0</u>	07-875-986-2
Type of Cover: Hard OPRFF	IS Bookstore Cost to Student	t: \$ <u>9</u> ?	3.25
Please complete the appropriate portion			
Text replaces the following book:	Text is in addition to the following	lowing	book(s) also used in this course:
Title:	Title:		Title:
Publisher:	Publisher:		Publisher:
Year of Adoption:	Year of Adoption:		Year of Adoption:
OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$	OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$		OPRFHS Bookstore Cost: \$
QUALITIES OF PROPOSED TEXT (Completion of this entire section is mandatory. Attach additional sheets if needed.) Readability Score: 9th Grade (See reverse for instructions.) Please Attach Reading Level Documentation. Positive Qualities of the Proposed Text: Key terms highlighted in bold Graphics and charts relevant to text			
Evidence of Title IX and Cultural Pluralism: Interviews with a wide spectrum of culturally diverse scientists.			
ENDORSEMENTS (Signatures are required prior to submission to the Director of Instruction.)			
Division Cursiculum/Textbook Selection Committee: Aut Autority Date: 4/14/08			
Date of Approval by Board of Education:			